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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

October 12, 2016
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Brett Willis 

Amadeo Tiam
Steve Smith
Angie Roarty
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Michele Johnson, Chancellor and CEO

Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom
Dr. Marty Cavalluzzi, President Puyallup

Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS
Dr. Matthew Campbell, VP for Learning and Student Success PY
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.

Ms. Holly Gorski, Vice President for Human Resources
Mr. Choi Halladay, Vice President for Administrative Services
Ms. Deidre Soileau, Vice President for Advancement
Mr. Curt Warmington, Vice President PCFT
Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Shop Steward
OTHERS PRESENT 

Linda Sullivan-Colglazier, Jim Taylor, Michelle Miller-Galaz, Ron May, Mike Stocke, Tom Broxson, Jessica Bodas, Marty Heilstedt, Agnes Steward,  Cheryl Batschi, Sean Cooke,  Mary Davis, Madison Martin,  Cameron Cox, Kate Hummel, Lori Griffin, Sachi Horbeck, Myung Park, Tami Jacobs, Mark Haskins, Holly Smith,  Marie Harris
STUDY SESSION

The study session focused on the College Master-Plans and the Board Policy Manual.
CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Willis called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm.

PLEDGE OF
ALLEGIANCE


Mr. Willis led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 Item 3-D change of Officers is being removed from agenda.
OUOTE FROM THE BOARD CHAIR

At times our own light goes out and is rekindled by a spark from another person. Each of us has cause to think

with deep gratitude of those who have lighted the flame within us. Albert Schweitzer
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Roarty moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 14, 2016 Meeting.



MOTION PASSED
Board Action 2016-42 Election of Officers

Mr. Smith moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to elect Ms. Rosenblatt for chair and Mr. Tiam for vice chair to serve for the 2016-17 college year.
MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT


None
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCPY (Reported by Madison Martin) 
Ms. Martin reported that Fall Welcome days provided students with free food, fun events, campus resources, and water bottles. The event was also beneficial to student leaders as they had opportunities to interact and meet students that they are advocating for and making an impact on through their work in the office of student life. She noted that there are many upcoming events including: Representative Hans Zeiger talking about poverty in Puyallup, family movie night, Raiders reach-out, and a screening of the documentary “Do I Sound Gay” that explores the sound patterns that are associated with being a gay man and the affects that it has on the LGBTQ community.
Ms. Martin stated that Student Government has an ambitious list of goals they are working on this year including: gender inclusive restrooms, parking lot security cameras, digital engagement, revision of the Puyallup student constitution, and the installation of hydration stations and hand-dryers.

ASPCFS (Reported by Kate Hummel)

Ms. Hummel reported that Fall Welcome Dazes provided a vibrant kick-off to the quarter. Student Life assisted students with wayfinding maps, served food, offered giveaways and provided information about upcoming events and involvement opportunities. Several events were held to provide students opportunities to meet their student leaders.
Ms. Hummel stated that it is a priority of the student leaders to provide initiatives that will empower students to be the next generation of change-makers in their communities and in the world.  This year they will: encourage students to vote in the upcoming election, attend multicultural leadership institute trainings, and work with the service-learning department to start up a campus food pantry.
Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Curt Warmington)

Mr. Warmington introduced himself as the co-vice president of PCFT noting that he would be reporting in Ms. Norman’s absence at the Board meetings held at Fort Steilacoom.
Mr. Warmington reported that a new faculty orientation was held and he facilitated a portion of the program talking about the tenure process and had a chance to get to know all the new tenure-track faculty members. The new faculty can join the union and vote on the proposed negotiated agreement.
Mr. Warmington stated that there were fifty sessions and over two hundred hours spent on the interested based bargaining, which were very collegial but often challenging discussions to find shared interests. There are many new provisions, but the most important changes might be to Article 11, adjunct faculty. The provision institutes three adjunct faculty levels, increases professional development, observations and responsibilities; which increases pay, number of classes taught and job stability as they progress. The goals were to increase their earning power to make it possible to just work for Pierce and join the middle class. The contract is innovative in the way that the levels ties the Article 11 together, bringing responsibilities and opportunities to all adjunct faculty that weren’t available before.  
Mr. Warmington stated that all goals were not reached but big strides were made for adjunct faculty. He has been approached by other colleges in the area who want to model their contracts on Pierce College. One item that was not accomplished was work on Faculty Advisor Counselors and Faculty Counselors; they decided to reopen negotiations at a later date to continue to work on that issue.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management committee meets for the purpose of providing communication between parties, to share information and concerns and to promote constructive, respectful, meaningful and cooperative labor-management relations. The September meeting focused on the following topics:
· Article 3 Workplace Behavior

· Article 3.2 specifically talks about developing training materials regarding “Inappropriate Workplace Behavior”.   
· Article 21 Safety and Health

· Article 21.6: CPR/FIRST AID Training

· CPR training was made available to staff at the HEC

· First Aid Training is available through “MY LEARNING GATEWAY”

· Article 4 Hiring and Appointments

· WPEA asked about what materials were available for new Classified Staff hired by the College Human Resources provided copies of documents new hires receive which is also all available on-line. 
Mr. Torell stated that WPEA held a BBQ a each college which was open to all employees to show their appreciation for all the work Pierce College does. Union President Mr. Kent Stafford and local Representative, Mr. Steve Sloniker, were on hand to answer questions and hand out swag.  The event was well attended with over four hundred people participating.
 Mr. Torell reported that nominations and elections are underway for a number of committees that classified staff can serve on including, the shared governance councils, and the legislative committee. 
Mr. Torell noted that a General Membership meeting will be held at JBLM’s Stone Education Center this week and the 2017-19 Collective Bargaining Agreement contract was unanimously ratified by the members.

Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that fall quarter has gotten underway and we have had much to celebrate. She expressed her thanks to everyone who participated in the 50th Anniversary Homecoming Event. There were many volunteers across the college who made it a great day.  The advancement office which includes marketing and communications, events, and foundation played a key role in organizing activities, along with members of broad based committee.   We had program faculty, staff and students doing demonstrations and answering questions.  And both Lakes and Steilacoom High School bands stirred up the crowd.  Trustees Willis, Roarty, and Smith, were there, former trustees, faculty and staff, local elected officials, and many alumni and community members.  There was also a nail bitter volleyball game where the Raiders beat the TCC Titans in the fifth game. Now we’re gearing up for the 50th Gala with both celebrating Distinguished Alumni and honoring 50 years of serving our community with a dinner and dance on April 22.  Our goal is to pack the HEC with over 450 guests.  And we’ll wrap up the 50th celebration with an event at Puyallup on June 10.  There are a number of other celebrations but these are the three big ones. 

Dr. Johnson reported that there are two more successes to report.  First, we received a $1.5 million AANAPISI grant that will support recruiting and supporting Asian American and Native American Pacific Islanders in STEM.  Pierce College was also named in a recent article on the top 35 Community Colleges with the highest paid two-year college graduates as second in Washington at tied at 29 in the nation.  Bellevue is the only college above us and Seattle Central at 35 is the only other Washington school to make the list.

Dr. Johnson, Dr. Cavalluzzi, and Dr. Gilchrist along with three faculty and two directors attended the third Pathways Institute in Denver.  The focus was on the role of advising.  As we use the term advising, it is important to note that it has broad application and implications for student success.  As we think about pathways it involves three major processes, getting students on a pathway, keeping them on a pathway and getting them to completion.  It involves our student success coaches, navigators, faculty counselor advisors, and program faculty and others from special support programs, like TRIO, ADA, and others.  We came back with some strategies for making changes in our intact, registration, placement testing, and advising to explore with others at the college.  

Dr. Johnson stated that the accreditation report has been sent to the Commission, the evaluators, will have a report with links to many documents and exhibits that demonstrate our compliance with the standards. 
Dr. Johnson reported that we have had several meetings with legislative candidates and incumbents to take about our legislative agenda.  Now that the state board has finalized the statewide agenda we will do a follow up with those who came to the college.  This information will provide the framework for our Pierce County Legislative Breakfast on December 8 at Tacoma Community College.  During that meeting we will talk about our budget which includes $200 million:  $154 million for new investments and $46 million for maintenance to cover current operations and inflation, and $338 for capital which includes a renovation for Fort Steilacoom for dental hygiene and vet tech.

Dr. Johnson stated that we have been working with Bethel Schools about expanding access to the Pierce County side of the 2nd Legislative District which includes Graham, Roy, and Eatonville.  Dr. Cavalluzzi and others met with school district folks to identify classes that can be taught at Bethel and Graham Kopwosin High Schools.  This is in direct response to Senator Becker’s desire for more access in the district and is part of a $150,000 legislative feasibility study being done by the State Board.  Dr. Johnson and Ms. Baria recently met with Superintendent Tom Siegel and Assistant Superintendent Jennifer Wathram at the site of the proposed 4th high in the Bethel District.  It is located on 224th west of Meridian.  There is great interest in co-locating with them.  We plan to schedule a joint meeting in the Spring the Bethel School Board to discuss possibilities.  They are having some zoning challenges and collaboration with us might help.   

Dr. Johnson stated that we are also increasing our collaboration with our K-12 partners and our local colleges and universities.  This group has identified ourselves as the Pierce County Strong Collaboration.  It includes the fourteen schools district and nine colleges and universities in Pierce County.  The goals are to promote a college going culture and to build pathways, articulations, and collaboration to increase college going behavior and completion.

Dr. Johnson announced the appointment of Ms. Oneida Blagg as the new Executive officer for Equity, Diversity and Inclusion.  She comes to us with many years of experience in a wide variety of positions addressing EDI.  She will join us December 1, her first role will be to learn about Pierce College, engage individuals from across the district, review the work of our consultant and help finalize our EDI plan.

On October 31, Invista, our partnership with Clover Park and TCC will celebrate its 5th year anniversary at the McGavick Center at Clover Park.  We have invited local elected officials, community members, businesses, chambers, and the EDB.  Dr. Johnson shared that we will receive a distribution of funds this year.  So we are moving forward with our business and industry trainings.

Dr. Johnson reported that she will be traveling with Ms. Park to Korea from Oct 23 through the 29.  It is going to be a grueling trip with hopefully many successful opportunities.  In addition to establishing relationships with some additional colleges, they will be talking to potential investors to help us with our additional facilities to grow programs and potential housing.
Mr. Tiam noted that he knows Ms. Oneida Blagg from when he worked at Pacific Lutheran University, he expressed his excitement that she would be joining the Pierce College team and what a qualified candidate she is to do this important work. He is looking forward to seeing her again.
Board Action
Board Action 2016-43 Delegation of Certain Financial Oversight Activities
Mr. Willis moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the action as presented.
MOTION PASSED
WHEREAS, the Pierce College Board of Trustees functions under a modified Policy Governance model, which promotes the delegation of day-to-day administrative functions to the Chancellor or his/her designees and;

WHEREAS, the Board is restructuring its own Board Policy Manual;

WHEREAS, the Board seeks to include in the Board Policy Manual the delegation of certain financial oversight duties to the Chancellor,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby delegates to the Chancellor the financial oversight of the District as detailed below:

Financial Planning

The Chancellor shall oversee ongoing financial planning that includes forecasts of enrollment, revenue, and expenditures. Such planning will be used in the process of developing an annual operating budget and presented to the Board as part of the budget approval process.

Budget Approval and Monitoring

The Board of Trustees shall annually approve an operating budget no later than the beginning of the Fiscal Year. In extenuating circumstances, the Board may approve a resolution for continuing expenditure authorization as a temporary measure until an annual budget can be presented and approved. The treasurer shall provide a report to the Board on the operating budget status at least quarterly. Such report shall include a summary of expenditures to date for major budget divisions, divided as may be reasonable to monitor.

Reserves and Cash Management
The Chancellor shall ensure that Pierce College maintains cash reserves within its fund balance accounts for all funds in an amount necessary to allow for prudent cash management of District operations, to ensure sufficient funds are available for working capital, accommodate fluctuations in revenue or expenditures, allow for contract program discontinuance and other unforeseen circumstances, properly manage reimbursable funding requirements, and provide flexibility on non-recurring expenses, such as program start-up costs or equipment purchases. Under regular operating conditions, the district's goal is to maintain unrestricted reserves of at least 10% and sufficient to repay the principal on debts. The Board may approve spending resulting in lower reserve balances in an emergency situation or when they believe it to be in the best interests of the college's immediate or long-term needs. Authorization for legally allowable short term transfers and loans between funds to manage the cash balances of funds is delegated to the Chancellor. For transfers and loans between funds that are reasonably expected to last longer than one year, the Board authorizes the chancellor to manage or delegate such transfers and loans with notice to the Board no later than the next scheduled regular meeting.

Investments
The Board of Trustees authorizes the Chancellor to oversee the investment of surplus local fund cash balances in any legally approved investments. 

The Board further authorizes the deposit and withdrawal of Pierce College monies in the Local Government Investment Pool in the State Treasury in accordance with Chapter 294, Laws of 1996. The Board delegates signature authority for deposit or withdrawals of monies in the Local Government Investment Pool to the Chancellor or the Chancellor’s designee.

Debt Management

All debt must be pre-approved by the Board, except for operating capital leases for equipment or facilities of terms no more than 60 months and less than $1,000,000 in total outlay. The Chancellor or designee may refund, renegotiate, or otherwise change the terms of any debt issue of the college in order to lower total borrowing costs.  The amount of debt and debt service shall be reported annually as part of the budget approval process.

Tuition, Fees, and Waivers

The Pierce College Board of Trustees has the authority under RCW 28B.15 to establish certain categories of and charges for tuition and fees as well as tuition and fee waiver provisions. Revisions to any of these charges and/or provisions must be approved by the board. The specific tuition and fee rates, special fees, tuition and fee waiver provisions, and tuition and fee refund policy shall be outlined in the college catalog. The Board will generally approve modifications and adoption of tuition, course fees, Student and Activities Fees, and other fees related to direct instruction at the same time as the Board approves the Annual Budget. In extenuating circumstances, the Board may approve a resolution to delegate to the Chancellor the authority to modify existing course fees other than tuition throughout the year. Such modifications shall be reported to the Board at the next scheduled regular meeting. The Board may approve a resolution to delegate to the Chancellor the authority to adopt or modify fees for local activities unrelated to direct instruction. These fees include but are not limited to facilities rental fees; admission fees for plays, music, athletic, and other events; continuing and community education fees; and fees charged to the general public for services or activities provided by the college. The Board may approve a resolution to delegate to the Chancellor the authority to administer the charging and collection of such fees in the best interest of the college. Those fees that are reasonable expected to be ongoing will be reported to the Board on an annual basis.

Tuition and Fee Refunds
Refunds are limited to Fees and Charges that are deemed by the college or state law to be refundable. To be eligible for a refund, a student must officially withdraw from classes. For official withdrawal, refunds are given according to a schedule. The Chancellor is delegated the authority to establish and publish this schedule and associated procedures.

Fundraising

The Board of Trustees encourages the implementation of a comprehensive development program and delegates oversight of the program to the Chancellor. The development program will include, but not be limited to, the Pierce College Foundation, the cultivation of donor prospects, the marketing of Pierce College, and the solicitation of private gifts from individuals, corporations, and foundations. Pierce College Foundation is the fundraising arm of the college, operating as a 501(c)3 with an independent Board.  Pierce College shall maintain a Memorandum of Understanding with the Foundation outlining the expectations and goals of each entity.

These delegations are to be construed to allow for the efficient administration of the financial affairs of the college within the governance policy requirements established by the Pierce College Board of Trustees.

Board Action 2016-44 Board Policy Manual

Mr. Willis moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to approve the Board Policy Manual. 

Following discussion it was noted that the word semi-annual needed to be changed to bi-annual. Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Smith seconded the motion to amend the action to change the semi-annual to bi-annual.
MOTION PASSED

WHEREAS; the Pierce College Board of Trustees is restructuring the Board Policy Manual and;
WHEREAS; a subcommittee of the Board has participated in a review and revision of the proposed Board Policy Manual and;

WHEREAS; the Board has reviewed the proposed Board Policy Manual in a study session; and; 

WHEREAS; the Board Policy Manual will be reviewed on a bi-annual basis: and

WHEREAS: the Board Policy Manual presented will supersede all previous versions of Board Policies and will serve as the sole Board Policy Manual,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby approves the Board Policy Manual as presented.

Ms. Roarty reported that she and Mr. Smith served on the committee to review and update the Board Policy Manual. She noted that:

· Separates administrative policies from Board policies in order to create a new Board Policy Manual.
· Re-organizes the content to integrate some policies (such as combining Board leadership and member roles into one policy; combining fiscal policies into one Financial Oversight policy)
· Clarifies or simplifies some language (such as removing the full Board and Chancellor evaluation instruments and replacing with broad categories of assessment)
· Brings it up to date (for example, adding Bachelor of Applied Science to the degree policy)
· Strengthens some areas (tenure, administrative limitations, Board ethics and conflict of interest)Reflects items that need to be passed by the Board for RCW or accreditation reasons (such as the college seal, academic freedom, tenure, degrees and certificates)

INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
International Study Tour: Korea and Japan
The Study Tour Program gives Pierce College students the opportunity to take Pierce College classes from a Pierce professor in a different country while also engaging with a higher education partner institution in that country. Past tours have varied in length from two to four weeks, with students engaging in course content overseas, with some preparation and debrief occurring at Pierce College. This allows students with jobs or families the opportunity to study overseas with a shorter time commitment. The length of the tours differentiates this experience from a traditional Study Abroad program, which lasts at least one quarter in length. Faculty focus on experiential learning so that students can see the course outcomes come to life. The instructor plans unique excursions and cultural experiences that are integrated into their lectures, as well as interaction with faculty, staff, and students of the partner institution. Class may be held in a local museum, at a local tourist site, in a park, in a restaurant, at the partner institution, etc. The goal is to provide an enriching cultural experience, while still meeting all of the course outcomes and credit hours. The schedule goes well beyond 9-5, with every hour of the day packed with site visits, guest lectures, class time, and social outings with the partner institution students, as well as specially planned tourist activities by the staff member on site.
To date, International Programs has sponsored two Study Tours in collaboration with Learning & Student Success. Both tours have visited South Korea (Busan (2015) and Seoul (2016)), with the second tour expanding to a two-week format to include Tokyo, Japan (2016). Courses/Topics offered vary based on the proposals made by faculty. Once selected, the faculty member works with International Programs to develop a robust and engaging study tour. Generally, between one to three courses are offered during the tour (5-15 credits). 

The tours have involved close coordination with Pierce College partner institutions, DongJu University (Busan), Korea Polytechnics College (KOPO) (Seoul), and Meiji University (Tokyo). In Korea, students were housed in a residence hall with a student roommate from KOPO, and in Tokyo students were housed in a traditional Roykan House that provided the group with a rich cultural and historical experience. 
The Board members were pleased that students are able to experience this global experience, and hope that we can expand on these opportunities.
INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Equity and AANAPISI Grant
Pierce College has been awarded a federal Asian American and Native American Pacific Islander-Serving Institution (AANAPISI) grant.  In a context of increasing support for equity along the entire college experience pipeline, Pierce has consistently sought to identify best practices and establish policies that promote student success.  As part of our initial work on AANAPISI, we are now looking at ways to better understand data that represent the various paths of Pierce’s diverse Asian and Pacific Islander (AAPI) students, specifically in STEM courses and pathways.

The evaluation presented was broken into three parts.  First, headcount data on AAPI students with disaggregated to look at AAPI sub-groups were reviewed. These data are based on the most recent full academic year (2015-16).  The second part is a retention rate comparison. Finally, course completion rates in several key STEM courses and levels are examined: MATH 098, CHEM 100, BIOL 100, CHEM 139, and upper-level (200+) STEM.  
Ms. Dawn Reed, Director of TRIO program gave an excellent presentation regarding what this grant will provide for Asian American and Native American Pacific Islander students, our student population in these areas continues to grow because the students feel supported. Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to Ms. Reed for re-writing the TRIO grant.
The Board members noted the difficulty in receiving federal grants and expressed their pride that the college received this grant and the opportunities it will provide our students.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Mr. Smith reported that he and Ms. Rosenblatt attended the ACCT Leadership Congress meeting in New Orleans, he was proud to be there to honor Dr. Johnson as she received her CEO of the Pacific Region award. He noted that Washington State did very well in the awards having honorees in three categories; there was a large contingent of people from Washington in attendance to cheer and support the honorees during the ceremony. Mr. Smith noted that he had attended the legislative meetings with legislators and incumbents, he thought there was good conversation across party lines and good information was shared.

Mr. Tiam added that he too attended the legislative meetings and believes the legislators are very committed to trying to fund Higher Education. He expressed his excitement in receiving the grants that were reported during the meeting and is looking forward to hearing about what we can do to support our students with the funding.

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        November 9, 2016 Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:03 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Brett Willis, Chair
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